

Undermining Medicaid

How Block Grants Would Hurt Beneficiaries

By Tarun Ramesh August 7, 2019

President Donald Trump and his congressional allies have repeatedly tried and failed to repeal the Affordable Care Act (ACA).¹ Various repeal bills have included provisions to slash Medicaid funding by eliminating the ACA's Medicaid expansion and restructuring the remaining program through block grants or per-capita caps.² By placing caps on federal Medicaid spending, these programs would either reduce enrollees' benefits or tighten eligibility requirements. Now, after failing to implement these reforms legislatively, the Trump administration is bypassing Congress to cut federal Medicaid expenditures and dismantle key Medicaid expansion provisions of the ACA.

In January, Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) Administrator Seema Verma was reported to be considering drastic changes to Medicaid's rules that would allow states to adopt structures similar to block grants or per-capita caps using the Medicaid waiver authority—a mechanism to make alterations to Medicaid services without legislative approval.³ Since then, she has continued to express support for capping federal Medicaid payments to the states.⁴

Block grants and per-capita caps threaten health care access for the almost 75 million low-income and disabled people enrolled in the program.⁵ This issue brief outlines the ways in which the administration is encouraging states to use waivers to adopt these alternative funding approaches, thus undermining Medicaid and ignoring the will of voters, who overwhelmingly oppose such programs.⁶

Overview of the Medicaid program

Medicaid is funded by both the federal government and states, guaranteeing coverage to all eligible adults and children regardless of total cost. Under this structure, the federal government pays a set percentage of all costs incurred by states in providing services to all eligible Medicaid enrollees. Due to this structure, states know that the federal government will pay its share, regardless of changing economic and social conditions, such as recessions, medical inflation, natural disasters, and population aging. The current flexibility of Medicaid funding is critical to improve patient health outcomes and expand access to quality care without trapping enrollees in cyclical poverty and crushing medical debt. 8

Medicaid funding structure before and after the ACA

Prior to the Affordable Care Act, individuals enrolled in Medicaid were almost entirely pregnant women, infants, children, parents, seniors, and disabled individuals who were low income and therefore eligible for the program. For these individuals, the federal share of costs varies between states, but it can never be less than 50 percent. And in states with lower average per-capita incomes relative to the national average, the federal government pays a greater share. This year, the share that the federal government pays will be from 50 percent to slightly more than 76 percent of the costs of states' nonexpansion Medicaid programs.¹⁰

The Affordable Care Act expanded Medicaid coverage to all adults with incomes of up to 138 percent of the federal poverty level. When states choose to expand their Medicaid programs, the federal government pays for almost all of the costs of covering these newly eligible Medicaid enrollees. Similarly, in the first years of the ACA, the federal government paid for all new enrollees' costs; in 2017, the federal payments began to gradually transition to 90 percent of costs by 2020 and in future years. 12

Under the ACA, the benefits of Medicaid have become increasingly apparent as health disparities between expansion and opt-out states have widened. Newly eligible beneficiaries are more likely to receive preventive care, attend primary care visits, enroll in an addiction rehabilitation facility, and seek employment.¹³ Expanded eligibility also reduced mortality rates by 6 percent in the newly eligible beneficiary population and reduced racial disparities in cancer treatment. ¹⁴ On top of these positive health outcomes, Medicaid expansion has generated many economic benefits for beneficiaries and state economies alike, lowering rates of hospital closures, reducing uncompensated costs, growing the domestic health care industry, raising wages in the health care field, and increasing state revenue. 15 Furthermore, states that expanded Medicaid saw an average 13 percent drop in the number of residents with medical debts, demonstrating that the program has helped enhance the standard of living for everyday Americans who might otherwise be saddled with enormous bills.¹⁶

Medicaid waivers

Within the general Medicaid requirements set by federal law, states have the flexibility to design their own Medicaid programs. ¹⁷ For example, federal law requires states to cover certain mandatory services, such as inpatient hospital services and physicians' services. But states can set cost sharing for these services—including copayments, coinsurance, and deductibles—as long as they do not set these amounts above the federal limit.

States that want to adopt Medicaid policies that differ from the usual federal Medicaid requirements may also apply for a waiver. Waivers have a rigorous, lengthy submission and approval process; states applying for them must show that their proposal is cost effective or budget neutral, and the CMS generally approves waivers for limited periods of time.¹⁸

The most expansive waiver authority—and the one that the Trump administration has allowed states to use to approve harmful changes to Medicaid—is under Section 1115. Section 1115 waivers are generally statewide and allow states to waive a wide range of federal requirements. 19 In the past, the federal government has approved these waivers in order to allow states to test reforms to reduce costs and improve quality, as well as to offer a broader set of services to enrollees. Under the Obama administration, for example, Section 1115 waivers were used to provide states with extra funding to combat the opioid crisis and expand accessibility to substance use disorder treatment for Medicaid patients.²⁰ Such waivers were crucial to improving the Medicaid program and reaching vulnerable populations.

Critically, Section 1115 waivers must also be, in "the judgment of the Secretary ... likely to assist in promoting the objectives" of the Medicaid program.²¹ These objectives include delivering health care services to vulnerable populations who cannot otherwise afford them. Yet despite this requirement and the importance of the Medicaid program, the Trump administration has approved Section 1115 waivers that are designed to reduce Medicaid spending by cutting eligible individuals from the program, which conflicts with their original purpose.

Attempts to undermine Medicaid through block grants and caps

Congressional Republicans have consistently tried to alter the current Medicaid payment structure; two of their long-standing proposals have been to adopt a block grant and a per-capita cap structure.²² Since President Ronald Reagan's proposal to block grant the program in 1981, congressional Republicans have consistently put forward similar plans that would limit federal funding and undermine key Medicaid provisions.²³

A block grant program would cap total federal spending on the program and fix federal funding to a preset formula determined by previous cost estimates that include projected growth and inflation.²⁴ Per-capita caps would institute a federal spending cap for each beneficiary enrolled in the program. ²⁵ The cap would be estimated from previous costs, but the federal government would only be responsible for funding up to the cap; individual states would have to pay any exceeding costs.

Both the proposed block grant program and per-capita caps undermine funding guarantees, giving states a set amount of money for their Medicaid programs while also likely weakening the programs' benefits and eligibility requirements.

Recent legislative efforts to undermine the Medicaid program

Throughout the 2017 effort to repeal the Affordable Care Act, the congressional majority included Medicaid block grant and per-capita cap proposals in various legislative proposals, such as the American Health Care Act, the Better Care Reconciliation Act, the Health Care Freedom Act, and the Graham-Cassidy bill.²⁶

According to the Congressional Budget Office, these proposed cuts would require states to take immediate action to either reduce Medicaid expenditures or raise revenue through tax hikes.²⁷ The former would lead to restrictions on Medicaid eligibility, reductions of provided services, and reduced payments to health care providers. Over time, constant reductions in federal expenditures would force states to bear greater and greater cost burdens until coverage was severely affected. These regressive policies would weaken health care protections for low-income populations in order to reduce federal spending.

The Trump administration's Medicaid sabotage

While President Trump has thus far failed both to repeal the ACA and to dismantle the structure of Medicaid, his administration continues its efforts to weaken the Medicaid program. In its fiscal year 2020 budget proposal, the Trump administration included block grants as a method for cost-saving measures in the Medicaid program. However, House Democrats issued a statement indicating that a block grant program in the budget was a nonstarter. House Democrate is sued a statement indicating that a block grant program in the budget was a nonstarter.

Moreover, Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services Administrator Verma continues to lead the administration's efforts to undermine Medicaid administratively, worsening the quality of care for hundreds of thousands of people in the process. She has approved Section 1115 waivers that include work restrictions, cost-sharing increases, and premium hikes.³⁰ These waivers would reduce federal health care expenditures by applying eligibility restrictions or increasing cost burdens for vulnerable populations. In essence, by forcing beneficiaries off Medicaid, Verma will be able to cut federal spending for the Medicaid program.³¹ House leaders have the constitutional right to assert oversight on members of the administration and therefore should demand that Verma testify on her actions to cut Medicaid.

Meanwhile, the Office of Management and Budget is currently reviewing new guidelines that would allow states to use Section 1115 waivers to implement some type of block grant or per-capita cap structure.³² While the exact scope of the plan is unknown, Chairman of the House Energy and Commerce Committee Frank Pallone (D-NJ) has already warned Health and Human Services Secretary Alex Azar that Medicaid law specifically prohibits transitioning funding structures to block grants or per-capita caps and that congressional approval would be required for this change.³³

States are following the administration's lead by issuing block grant proposals

Verma's efforts to weaponize Section 1115 waivers to gut Medicaid are a last-ditch effort by the current administration to fundamentally change Medicaid funding structures.³⁴ Several conservative states have taken initial steps to be the first state in the nation to have a Medicaid block grant program. This includes the following two states:

Alaska's block grant proposal: Alaska expanded Medicaid in 2015, but according
to Alaska Public Media, in a letter to Gov. Mike Dunleavy (R-AK) earlier this
year, Verma encouraged Alaskan officials to become "the first state to receive
Medicaid dollars as a block grant." In 2018, then-candidate Dunleavy promised
to make Medicaid cost effective, hoping to save \$150 million.

he will have his chance to make sizable cuts to Medicaid. Since Verma's letter, Gov. Dunleavy has written to President Trump indicating his interest in pursuing such legislation in the next session.³⁷ In June, the state authorized Boston-based Public Consulting Group to develop a proposal for Medicaid block grants.³⁸ The proposal will likely mirror earlier attempts to gut the state's Medicaid program, which included a \$270 million proposed cut in state Medicaid funding and a corresponding \$480 million reduction in federal expenditures.³⁹ This would result in the loss of at least 8,000 jobs in a health care industry that has grown significantly in the past few years, even amid a statewide recession.⁴⁰

• Tennessee's block grant proposal: In Tennessee, a new law requires the state to submit a Medicaid block grant Section 1115 waiver to the CMS within six months.⁴¹ Unlike Alaska's, Tennessee's has not expanded Medicaid under the Affordable Care Act, so the waiver would only apply to current Medicaid beneficiaries, including low-income children, seniors, and pregnant women.⁴² If approved by the CMS, this extreme proposal would reduce services guaranteed to enrollees since the inception of Medicaid in 1965 and set a dangerous precedent that would enable other states to pass similar measures, reversing decades of health care protections.

Conclusion

These efforts to implement Medicaid block grants and per-capita caps using Section 1115 waivers would not only critically undermine the federal government's mandate to provide affordable health care for low-income, vulnerable populations, but they would also reduce overall funding for the program and shift Medicaid responsibility to the states. If state Medicaid costs were higher than expected due to increased enrollment as a result of economic shocks or natural disasters, states would be forced to either supplement their Medicaid program from other funding sources, increase taxes, or reduce services provided to enrollees.⁴³ Alternate Medicaid funding plans do not account for economic volatility or sudden disease outbreaks. 44 In such scenarios, Medicaid enrollment would outstrip projected funding rates, forcing states to bear the extra cost, which in turn would restrict program eligibility or reduce service quality.

Lawmakers have a responsibility to safeguard the Medicaid program from efforts to undermine it through harmful waivers and other administrative actions. For these reasons, it is time for Congress to publicly question Administrator Verma about her actions to bypass Congress.

Tarun Ramesh is an intern with the Health Policy team at the Center for American Progress.

Endnotes

- 1 Jon Greenberg, "Long odds against repeal with Democrats running the House," Politifact, January 7, 2019, available at https://www.politifact.com/truth-o-meter/promises/ trumpometer/promise/1388/repeal-obamacare/.
- 2 American Health Care Act of 2017, H.R. 1628, 115th Cong., 1st sess. (March 20, 2017), available at https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/1628/actions.
- 3 Rachana Pradhan and Dan Diamond, "Trump wants to bypass Congress on Medicaid plan," Politico, January 11, 2019, available at https://www.politico.com/story/2019/01/11/ trump-bypass-congress-medicaid-plan-1078885.
- 4 Andy Schneider, "What is CMS Administrator Verma's Vision for 'Reframing' Medicaid?", Georgetown University Health Policy Institute Center for Children and Families, June 6, 2019, available at https://ccf.georgetown. edu/2019/06/06/what-is-cms-administrator-vermasvision-for-reframing-medicaid/.
- 5 Medicaid.gov, "April 2019 Medicaid & CHIP Enrollment Data Highlights" available at https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/program-information/medicaid-and-chip-enrollmentdata/report-highlights/index.html (last accessed July 2019).
- 6 Ashley Kirzinger, Elise Sugarman, and Mollyann Brodie, "Kaiser Health Tracking Poll: Future Directions for the ACA," Kaiser Family Foundation, February 23, 2017, available at https://www.kff.org/health-reform/poll-finding/ kaiser-health-tracking-poll-future-directions-for-the-aca-
- 7 MACPAC, "Medicaid 101," available at https://www.macpac. gov/medicaid-101/ (last accessed July 2019).
- 8 Madeline Twomey, "Conservative Myths About Medicaid" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ healthcare/reports/2018/02/21/446703/conservativemyths-medicaid/; Alex Smith, "Medicaid Expansion Takes A Bite Out Of Medical Debt," NPR, November 10, 2017, available at https://www.npr.org/sections/healthshots/2017/11/10/563029459/medicaid-expansion-takesa-bite-out-of-medical-debt.
- 9 Jesse Cross-Call, "Medicaid Expansion Continues to Benefit State Budgets, Contrary to Critics' Claims" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2018), available at https://www.cbpp.org/health/medicaid-expansion-continues-to-benefit-state-budgets-contrary-to-critics-claims.
- 10 Ibid
- 11 Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, H.R. 3590, 111th Cong., 2nd sess. (March 22, 2010), available at https://www.govtrack.us/congress/bills/111/hr3590/text.
- 12 MACPAC, "State and federal spending under the ACA," available at https://www.macpac.gov/subtopic/state-andfederal-spending-under-the-aca/ (last accessed July 2019).
- 13 Larisa Antonisse and others, "The Effects of Medicaid Expansion under the ACA: Updated Findings from a Literature Review" (Washington: Kaiser Family Foundation, 2018), available at http://files.kff.org/attachment/Issue-Brief-The-Effects-of-Medicaid-Expansion-Under-the-ACA-Updated-Findings-from-a-Literature-Review; Manatt, Phelps & Phillips LLP, "Medicaid's Impact on Health Care Access, Outcomes and State Economies" (New Jersey: Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, 2019), available at https://www.rwjf.org/en/ library/research/2019/02/medicaid-s-impact-on-healthcare-access-outcomes-and-state-economies.html.
- 14 Benjamin Sommers, "State Medicaid Expansions and Mortality, Revisited: A Cost-Benefit Analysis," American Journal of Health Economics 3 (3) (2017): 392-421, available at https://www.mitpressjournals.org/doi/full/10.1162/ ajhe_a_00080; Thomas C. Buchmueller and others, "Effect of the Affordable Care Act on Racial and Ethnic Disparities in Health Insurance Coverage," American Journal of Public Health 106 (8) (2016): 1416–1421, available at https://www. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4940635/.

- 15 Richard C. Lindrooth and others, "Understanding The Relationship Between Medicaid Expansions And Hospital Closures," Health Affairs 37 (1) (2018), available at https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/abs/10.1377/hlthaff.2017.0976; Manatt, Phelps & Phillips LLP, "Medicaid's Impact on Health Care Access, Outcomes and State Economies."
- 16 Smith, "Medicaid Expansion Takes A Bite Out Of Medical Debt."
- 17 MACPAC, "Federal Requirements and State Options: How states exercise flexibility under a Medicaid state plan" (2018), available at https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/ uploads/2017/03/Federal-Medicaid-Requirements-and-State-Options-How-states-exercise-flexibility-under-astate-plan.pdf.
- 18 Medicaid.gov, "About Section 1115 Demonstrations," available at https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/section-1115-demo/about-1115/index.html (last accessed July
- 19 Ibid.
- 20 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "New Service Delivery Opportunities for Individuals with a Substance Use Disorder" (Washington: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2015), available at https://www.medicaid. gov/federal-policy-quidance/downloads/smd15003.pdf.
- Social Security Administration, "Compilation Of The Social Security Laws," available at https://www.ssa.gov/ OP_Home/ssact/title11/1115.htm (last accessed July 2019).
- 22 Edwin Park and Judith Solomon, "Per Capita Caps or Block Grants Would Lead to Large and Growing Cuts in State Medicaid Programs" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2016), available at https://www.cbpp.org/ research/health/per-capita-caps-or-block-grants-wouldlead-to-large-and-growing-cuts-in-state.
- 23 Shefali Luthra, "Everything You Need To Know About Block Grants The Heart Of GOP's Medicaid Plans," Kaiser Health News, January 24, 2017, available at https://khn. org/news/block-grants-medicaid-fag/
- 24 Park and Solomon, "Per Capita Caps or Block Grants Would Lead to Large and Growing Cuts in State Medicaid Programs."
- 25 Ibid.
- 26 Politico, "Full text: New Senate GOP health care bill," June 22, 2017, available at https://www.politico.com/ story/2017/06/22/full-text-new-senate-gop-health-carebill-document-239854; Politico, "Full text: Senate 'skinny' Obamacare repeal bill," July 27, 2017, available at https:// www.politico.com/story/2017/07/27/full-text-senate obamacare-repeal-bill-241062; Office of Sen. Bill Cassidy, "Graham-Cassidy Section by Section," available at https://www.cassidy.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Section%20 by%20Section%20Final.pdf (last accessed July 2019).
- 27 Congressional Budget Office, "Longer-Term Effects of the Better Care Reconciliation Act of 2017 on Medicaid Spending" (Washington: 2017), available at https://www.cbo.gov/ system/files/115th-congress-2017-2018/reports/52859 medicaid.pdf.
- 28 The White House, "A Budget for a Better America: Promises Kept. Taxpayers First" (Washington: 2019), available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/ uploads/2019/03/budget-fy2020.pdf.
- 29 Robert Pear, "Congress Warns Against Medicaid Cuts: 'You Just Wait for the Firestorm," The New York Times, March 12, 2019, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2019/03/12/ us/politics/medicaid-cuts-congress.html.
- 30 Robert Pear, "Trump Administration Will Support Work Requirements for Medicaid," The New York Times, November 7, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/11/07/ us/politics/trump-work-requirements-medicaid.html.

- 31 Casey Ross, "Trump health official Seema Verma has a plan to slash Medicaid rolls. Here's how," Stat, October 26, 2017, available at https://www.statnews.com/2017/10/26/ seema-verma-medicaid-plan/.
- 32 Office of Management and Budget Office of Information and Regulatory Affairs, "Pending EO 12866 Regulatory Review," available at https://www.reginfo.gov/public/do/ eoDetails?rrid=129183 (last accessed July 2019).
- 33 House Committee on Energy and Commerce Chairman Frank Pallone Jr, "Pallone to Azar: Block Granting Medicaid Is Illegal," Press release, June 27, 2019, available at https:// energycommerce.house.gov/newsroom/press-releases/ pall one-to-azar-block-granting-medicaid-is-illegal.
- 34 Joyce Frieden, "Trump Administration Revs Up Push for Medicaid Block Grants," MedPage Today, April 9, 2019, available at https://www.medpagetoday.com/publichealthpolicy/medicaid/79116.
- 35 Andrew Kitchenman, Alaska Public Media, and KTOO, "Alaska aims to be first state receiving federal Medicaid funding as a block grant," Alaska Public Media, April 4, 2019, available at https://www.alaskapublic.org/2019/04/04/ alaska-aims-to-be-first-state-receiving-federal-medicaidfunding-as-a-block-grant/.
- 36 Dermot Cole, "Candidate Dunleavy never saw a need to cut \$1.6 billion," Anchorage Press, February 12, 2019, available at https://www.anchoragepress.com/news/ candidate-dunleavy-never-saw-a-need-to-cut-billion/ article_70ecd16a-2f24-11e9-a0d7-27d88a9a6122.html.

- 37 Ibid.
- 38. Flwood Brehmer, "State awards contract for Medicaid block grant study," Alaska Journal of Commerce, June 5, 2019, available at http://alaskajournal.com/2019-06-05/stateawards-contract-medicaid-block-grant-study.
- 39 Ibid.
- 40 Ibid.
- 41 Rachana Pradhan, "Tennessee will ask Trump to OK first Medicaid block grant," Politico, May 3, 2019, available at https://www.politico.com/story/2019/05/03/ tennessee-trump-first-medicaid-block-grant-1410949; Tennessee General Assembly, "SB 1428," available at http://wapp.capitol.tn.gov/apps/BillInfo/Default. aspx?BillNumber=SB1428&ga=111 (last accessed August
- 42 Ibid.
- 43 Park and Solomon, "Per Capita Caps or Block Grants Would Lead to Large and Growing Cuts in State Medicaid
- 44 Harrison Jacobs, "Under the Senate healthcare bill, an oil crash could eventually influence poor Americans' healthcare," Business Insider, June 22, 2017, available at https://www.businessinsider.com/senate-healthcarebill-ahca-trumpcare-medicaid-2017-6; Emma Sandoe, "Zika May Place Burden On Medicaid," Health Affairs Blog, June 8, 2016, available at https://www.healthaffairs.org/ do/10.1377/hblog20160608.055204/full/.